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ing their way up a 150-foot ice wall and by evening had climbed to the
end of the ridge and to the foot of a 1650-foot ice slope that led to the
top. The bivouac tent there at 21,800 feet constituted Camp V. They
climbed the ice slope to the summit in five hours, arriving at 11 o’clock
on May 17.

Mount Everest. An Indian expedition under the leadership of Major
John D. Dias nearly climbed Mount Everest at the end of May. They
were driven back only 400 feet from the summit by frightful weather.
In a letter to the editor, Hari Dang thus described the days they were
highest on the peak: “Gurdial Singh fell ill en route to Camp VII (27,650
feet) from the South Col, and I had to take his place half way up to
become a member of the summit party of three with Sonam Gyatso and
Lieutenant M. S. Kohli. I had no spare socks, my boots already used for
26 days above 23,000 feet in making the route up the Lhotse Face were
permeated with perspiration, and my boot-covers were tattered. Above this,
I had fairly lowered my resistance by working hard on the route while the
declared ‘summiters’ were resting at Base Camp. As a consequence of
this and the fact that the weather forced us of the summit party to stay
on at Camp VII for three days after our nigh fatal, benighted descent
from 28,600 feet on the day of the attempt, I was severely frostbitten.”
This modest statement tells us of an unusually gallant effort against great
odds. Other members of the party were Captain Narinder Kumar, O. P.
Sharma, K. P. Sharma, C. P. Vohra, Captain A. B. Jungalwala, Lieutenant
A. K. Chowdhury, Suman Dubey, Dr. A. N. D. Nanavati and Major
M. A. Soares.

Chamlang. The Hokkaido University Mount Chamlang Expedition was
composed of Dr. Seiki Nakano, leader; Takeo Okamoto, Susumu Koya-
yashi, Toshi-kazu Nagamitsu, Hisashi Kukimura, Soh Anma and Yoshihiro
Suzuki. We left Birathnagar on April 15, passed Dharan on April 17,
Dankuta on April 19 and arrived at Gudel on April 26. Our caravan
route from Gudel to Base Camp was a very difficult one and took until
May 12, having five passes on the way which range from 13,000 to
14,000 feet, for we had deep snow. Since almost all of our coolies were
not willing to continue with the caravan, the building of Base Camp was
greatly delayed and consumed a lot of high ration food. Base Camp was
at Mera Kharta at 14,500 feet. We took a route to the top of the glacier
flowing west from the southern ridge and then followed this rugged ice
ridge. Camp I (May 14) was on the moraine of the glacier at 15,800
feet, Camp II was pitched on May 16 on the icefall at 19,500 feet and
Camp III was established on May 20 on the hard ice of the knife-edged
southern ridge at the altitude of 20,500 feet. This ridge was very thin



